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Dear Colleague
Hampshire and Isle of Wight Devolution Bid

You may well be aware that a number of southern councils in the Hampshire and Isle of Wight Devolution Partnership were meeting with DCLG and Treasury this afternoon to discuss the notion of a Solent Combined Authority, or even a southern unitary authority, presumably with a Metro Mayor model of governance. 

Yesterday I wrote to the Secretary of State, Greg Clark MP, to outline shared local concerns regarding such proposals, and offering to reopen discussions around a potential structure of a Mayoral Model for Hampshire and the Isle of Wight before irrevocable and damaging proposals may be taken forward. 

The concept of a Solent Combined Authority had been generally discounted by all parties last summer as an inappropriate boundary, for the reasons I will rehearse again below. I am concerned that these overwhelming reasons are at risk of being discounted now for the sake of achieving a mayoral “solution”. 

From the County Council’s perspective, the dismembering of this great county would be damaging on two fronts: 

· Undermining the economic viability of the area; and

· Risking the overall effectiveness and quality of council services. 

Economic viability

Some may regard the Solent area as a single integral conurbation. It is not. It is a complex and diverse series of individual settlements cutting through district boundaries, but whose economic wellbeing is and will remain heavily dependent upon the rest of the county. 

The Solent’s economic potential and sustainability are intrinsically tied to the economic success and capacity of the wider county. Many of the strategic transport gateways and routes which are vital to the Solent’s economy sit within Hampshire County Council, including Southampton Airport. The single, most important piece of road infrastructure for the Solent is, arguably, Junction 9 of the M3/A34 at Winchester.

/continued…..
The most important economic axis for the Solent area is north to the rest of Hampshire, and then diminishing to Surrey, London, the M4 and the Midlands. This is demonstrated by the five main Travel-to-Work areas which cover the area and closely align with the Hampshire and Isle of Wight geography, not Solent. 76 per cent of Portsmouth’s in-commuting is from the Hampshire County Council area and only 4 per cent from Southampton.  For Southampton this figure is even higher at 82 per cent. Similarly 65 per cent of people who travel to Winchester for work do so from the Solent area.

Travel-to-work patterns across Hampshire and the Isle of Wight also demonstrate that the wider area is highly self-contained. Nearly 806,000 people live and work within Hampshire and the Isle of Wight, which is 86 per cent of all working residents. These 806,000 people fill 89 per cent of total jobs in the Hampshire and Isle of Wight area.

The county of Hampshire accounts for over half of the proposed Solent Combined Authority area’s population, land and businesses and almost half of its GVA, schools and pupils. To establish a new combined authority area which fails to recognise these inescapable factors does not make sense to us.

Effectiveness and quality

Frankly, all of the evidence over many years now shows that Hampshire County Council is one of the highest performing local authorities in the country let alone the region. That performance includes:
· leading performance and user satisfaction in highway maintenance and street light repairs;

· highest rate of waste diversion from landfill of any county council;

· consistently high quality adult social care following the County Council’s ground- breaking commission in 2011;

· top ten performing children’s social services in the country for the past decade against all empirical evidence and, uniquely, Ofsted inspection;

· some of the strongest educational outcomes nationally including GCSE results which are now some three percentage points above national averages (statistically highly significant for a county of this size); and

· extensive support to other authorities for children’s services, property services, and the trailblazing business support service across Police, Fire and Oxfordshire.

All of this has been achieved through some of the lowest local authority spending nationally and what is now the very lowest Council Tax for any authority in the country. Knowing as we do that any combined or unitary authority proposal as described will fracture and jeopardise all of these hard-fought achievements for our community and your constituents, we are profoundly concerned by these sudden and ill-considered developments.

The County Council is an exceptionally high-performing, cost-effective and innovative local authority which is already supporting vital services within the Solent Combined Authority area. A Solent Combined Authority would, we fear, fail to deliver the scale, competency and capacity needed to deliver significant productivity gains and sustain quality public services which must be at the heart of the Government’s strategy for local government reform. We certainly fail to see how this model would offer the solutions for the Isle of Wight which are to be such an essential component to any local proposal.

/continued……
We have worked diligently, cooperatively and transparently in our efforts to secure a Combined Authority for Hampshire and the Isle of Wight which we remain convinced will be in the best interests of our citizens and this crucial part of the nation’s economy. I have recently gone on record to confirm my own willingness to consider a mayoral model for the HIOW devolution proposal if that will help secure the deal this area so badly needs. I am asking for your support to help avert what I think would be little short of a disaster for the area, not just this great County, if a Solent proposal is pursued in this late and hurried manner.

Yours sincerely
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Councillor Roy Perry
Leader

Hampshire County Council
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